FINAL Minutes: 4th   Steering Committee Meeting- Strengthening media and Civic Education to enhance democracy in Bhutan, UNDEF funded project

December 28, 2011 at the UN Conference Hall

Participants:

1. Hideko Hadzialic, UN Development Programme  (Chair person)

2. Siok Sian Pek-Dorji, Bhutan Centre for Media and Democracy (BCMD)

3. Tashi Pem, Helvetas
4. Kunzang Norbu, UNDP

5. Monira Tsewang, Department of Information and Media (DoIM)/MoIC

6. Sonam Zangmo, BCMD

7. Maartje Mol, UNDP (minutes)

Welcome and opening

The Chair opened the 4th Steering Committee meeting.

The minutes of the previous Steering Committee meeting of July 14, 2011 were approved.

As requested in the minutes, BCMD reported back on the access of their library and classification of material, stating that the office and the library will move approximately in March to a larger and more easily accessible location.  Furthermore, BCMD provides the public library with copies of all their publications. Copies are also sent to the national library.

Progress Report on UNDEF activities 
BCMD presented the progress of the project activities since the last SC meeting. 

· The development of the library is ongoing.  The Committee noted that in addition to gathering publications, further effort is needed to reach out to wider general public. This would include disseminating information on the availability of books and publications through newspapers, radio and schools, giving visibility to the library.  It was also suggested to organize a series of “book club” meetings over coffee or tea where interested people can engage in discussions on a particular theme related to the media and democracy each time. It can be also further explored that some discussion summary of such a Book Club can be introduced to a monthly newspaper column, as an example.  

· A copy of the children’s book for Democracy titled “What’s fair” was shared with the SC members. Copies are being distributed to DEOs and the Non-formal Education Programme for distribution in primary schools and NFE centers. 

· A civic education seminar for teachers was conducted. A lesson learned for the next seminar is to introduce how to listen to various and different point of views. 

Action point: DoIM requested BCMD to share the report of the civic education training with DoIM.
· A two day media sensitization workshop was organized for GAOs. 

The development of a web portal for GAOs is in process, which could tap into the district level web portal or be integrated into the Dep. of Local Government’s website. The Committee acknowledges the good potential of the portal at the rural level and the complementary role of BCMD to feed information from the ground. The Committee also noted the potential use of those websites related to local government for the RGoB and civil society to promote the access to justice, strengthening local governance, elections/civic educations, and letting people know about social protection mechanisms in the future.
Action point: As there apparently is a fragmentation of websites, SC members were asked to share a list of existing websites related to local government at the district level.
· BCMD shared videos of the contest organized for World Democracy Day.

· As part of the Media Nomads activity, BCMD started media clubs in Takse and Sherubtse. DoIM noted the need for a coordinated effort to introduce media literacy (ML) in schools. The government is introducing ML as part of the curriculum in high schools and BCMD is focusing on ML as an after school club activity.

Action point: BCMD will organize a meeting with DoIM and Education to further discuss on the media literacy programme.

· The Committee acknowledges the good work done on the non-fiction workshop. The Chair recommended BCMD to produce a user friendly guidance note after the workshop, for those who could not participate.

Other issues:

· BCMD and UNDP were approached by the Columbia University, New York for possible support towards journalism and writing skills.

Action point: BCMD will draft a ToR for the news reporting training, based on current needs and share this with the SC members, and then Columbia University, copy to UNDP

Action point: BCMD will share the needs assessment for the news reporting training with the SC members.
· DoIM noted that Mongar has not been covered in the Media Nomads activities. This was recommended by the SC members during the last meeting. Instead Sherubtse College was targeted, since BCMD was specifically invited there. BCMD also covered ILCS in Takse and Ura, Bumthang.

· DoIM requested BCMD to draft a guidance manual for information and media officers, to institutionalize the trainings. 

Annual Work Plan (AWP) 2012 and non-cost project extension

The Committee took note of the second official non-cost project extension confirmation till the end of June 2012 that was received from UNDEF in December.

The upcoming activities for the first and second quarter of 2012 include: 
· A follow up 3 days media sensitization event for GAO’s in January (9-11th Jan.)
· Civic education seminar.

· Completion of the second children’s books on Democracy.
· Completion of the web portal.
· Completion of the Media and Democracy Library

· Annual non-fiction writing and annual news reporting workshop.

· Annual Media Conference
· Capacity building

The Chair noted that capacity building can be better clarified and made more specific. BCMD is requested to look into the formulation of the activities, as well as the relevance of the targets and indicators mentioned in the AWP.

Action point: BCMD will revise the formulation of the activities and refine the indicators, with support from Maartje. 

Action point: Maartje will share the correct activity budget for the annual work plan 2012 with BCMD. 
End of project evaluation

In light of the extension till the end of June 2012, it was noted that the BCMD end of project evaluation can still take place in conjunction with the UNDP Governance Program Evaluation.

Summary of the action points

· BCMD will follow up on recommendations from the SC on organizing a series of Book Club meetings on a particular theme each time, as well as inform the availability of the library through the schools and the media, as a strategic part of PR activities.  
· DoIM requested BCMD to share the report of the civic education training with DoIM.
· The SC members were asked to share a list of existing websites at the district level, in order to explore the most effective way of streamlining the website addresses (such as arranging an automatic routing of websites)
· BCMD will organize a meeting with DoIM and Education to further discuss on the media literacy program.
· BCMD will draft a ToR for the news reporting training and share this with SC members, and then the Columbia University in New York, copy to UNDP
· BCMD will share the needs assessment for the news reporting training with the SC members.
· BCMD will revise the formulation of the activities and refine the indicators, with support from Maartje. 

· Maartje will share the correct activity budget for the AWP 2012 with BCMD, along with a revised log frame for the activities for 2012, to ensure the results-based planning and management. 

The Chair thanked all participants for GREAT works.
1

